
Culture and Sport Glasgow (trading as Glasgow Life)
(A Company which is a Scottish charity (Scottish charity number SC037844) incorporated in Scotland under the Companies Acts with company number SC313851)
 
                                                                                                               

MINUTE of a MEETING of the Board of 



Directors of Culture and Sport Glasgow 



held in St Mungo’s Museum, Castle Street, 



Glasgow on 28 March 2018 at 10am. 
 

 

	Present:
	Sir Angus Grossart (Chair)

	 
	Bailie Elaine Ballantyne

Councillor Maureen Burke

Councillor Christina Cannon

Benny Higgins

Bailie Norman MacLeod
Dr Bridget McConnell CBE
Lee McConnell

John McCormick
Sir Anton Muscatelli 

 

	Attending:
	Susan Deighan, Director of City Marketing and External Relations; Martin Booth, Director of Finance and Corporate Services; Billy Garrett, Director of Sport and Events; Jill Miller OBE, Director of Cultural Services; Linda McClure, Governance and Risk Manager; and Allan Drysdale, Governance and Liaison Officer; all Culture and Sport Glasgow.

	 
Apologies:
	Councillor David McDonald
Dilawer Singh MBE
Professor Lesley Sawers OBE
 


1.
Welcome, Notice and quorum noted.
       
In the absence of Councillor McDonald, Sir Angus Grossart assumed the Chair, and welcomed those present to the meeting.
Having noted that the relevant notice had been issued and a quorum was present, the Board proceeded to business as hereinafter minuted.

2.
Apologies noted.
 


The Board noted that apologies had been received from Councillor David McDonald, Dilawer Singh MBE, and Professor Lesley Sawers OBE.
3.
Declarations of Interest.

There were no interests declared pertaining to the agenda.
4. 
Minute of previous meeting approved.
The minute of the previous meeting of 31 January 2018 was submitted for approval.

The Board agreed to approve the minute as a correct record.
 
5.
Matters arising agreed.
       

With reference to the minute of 31 January 2018 and paragraphs:-
7(1)(iii)
that an item on Declarations of Interest had been added to the agenda;

7(2)(ii)
that the Pollok Park Masterplan would be circulated to Board members as soon as it 
was available;

8(4)(iii) that a response from Cllr McDonald had been sent to Unite, and a further 
update was 
provided at Item 10(3) on the agenda.

 6.
Independent Director – Nomination to Glasgow City Council agreed.

There was tabled a report which asked the Board to consider and agree to recommend to Glasgow City Council a nomination for the vacancy of an Independent Director.


The Chief Executive outlined the skills and experience sought and informed the meeting of candidates who had indicated that they would wish to be considered.


Following discussion the Board agreed to recommend to Glasgow City Council that Mr Iain MacRitchie be appointed as an Independent Director of Culture and Sport Glasgow. 

 7.
Appointment to Audit Committee noted and agreed.
There was presented a report which asked the Board to agree to appoint a replacement to the Audit Committee to fill the vacancy created due to Donald McGougan standing down as an Independent Member of the Audit Committee.

The report advised that in line with our Good Governance policy, it is recommended that at least one of the Audit Committee members has a financial background, and in this respect invited the Board to appoint Mrs Marjory Stewart, previously Director of Finance at Dundee City Council, as an Independent Member of the Audit Committee.
The report further advised that, due to pressures of work, Professor Lesley Sawers had intimated that she wished to step down as a member of the Audit Committee, and that proposals to replace her would be considered at the next Board meeting.

After consideration the Board:

(i) agreed to approve the appointment of Mrs Marjory Stewart as an Independent Member of the Audit Committee; 

(ii) noted the decision of Professor Sawers to stand down as a member of the Audit Committee; and
(iii) noted their sincere thanks to Donald McGougan and Professor Sawers for their contributions as members of the Audit Committee.

 8.
Minute of Health and Safety Sub-Committee 8 March 2018 noted and agreed.
The Minute of the Health and Safety Sub-Committee meeting held on 8 March 2018 was submitted for information.
It was highlighted that with regard to paragraph 3 of the minute, and the request by the Joint Trade Unions for four places on the Sub-Committee, that the Health and Safety Sub-Committee had agreed to recommend to the Board that the Joint Trade Unions are offered the following options:

(i) a single place on the Sub-Committee; or

(ii) a single place on the Sub-Committee to be filled on a rotational basis.
After consideration the Board:

(a) 
noted the draft minute of the Health and Safety Sub-Committee held on 8 March 2018; 
and

(b) 
noted the recommendation with regard to Joint Trade Union representation and agreed 
to offer the Joint Trade Unions a single place on the Sub-Committee to be filled on a 
rotational basis.

9.
Chief Executive’s update
 
(1) Verbal report noted.
The Chief Executive provided a verbal report in which she:
(i) informed the Board that Martin Booth, Director of Finance and Corporate Services, would be leaving the organisation to take up the position of Executive Director of Finance at Glasgow City Council, and thanked Martin for the huge contribution he had made to Glasgow Life;

(ii) spoke of the challenges ahead for Glasgow Life and the decisions which required to be taken in terms of the future direction of the organisation, and provided feedback on the recent session which had been held with experts from the charitable sector which sought to help focus on Glasgow Life’s role as one of Scotland’s leading charities, and advised that the City Council would be considering a paper in this regard; and

(iii) advised of the review of ALEOs being undertaken by Glasgow City Council, and as part of this, the proposal being considered that Encore and its services be transferred to Glasgow Life.

After consideration the Board:
(a) noted the verbal update provided by the Chief Executive; 

(b) agreed that an external advert for the position of Director of Finance and Corporate 
Services is placed as soon as possible; and

(c) agreed, in principle, to the transfer of staff from Encore to Glasgow Life subject to a clear 
business case being provided and the relevant due diligence taking place.
(2) Business and Service Plan 2018/19 agreed.
The Chief Executive presented to the Board the Company’s Business and Service Plan for 2018-19 which set out

(i) the strategic context, financial environment, and future planning for the organisation;

(ii) the key priorities for the organisation during this period, which were;

· to contribute to the City’s Priorities, including leading on the Vibrant City theme, along with the Tourism and Visitor Plan, Cultural Plan, and Glasgow 2014 Commonwealth Games Legacy;

· People Strategy
· Equality, Diversity and Poverty
· Burrell Renaissance
· Burrell Collection Tour
· Glasgow Sports Business Improvement Strategy
· Glasgow Events: Sport & Cultural
· Glasgow 2018 European Championships

· Asset Management 

· Kelvin Hall

· Progressing the Vision for Glasgow Libraries

· The Mitchell

· Macmillan @ Glasgow Libraries

· Glasgow’s Community Learning Plan 

· Collaboration with Higher Education Institutions  

(iii) the priorities for 2018-19 within each service area.

The Director of Finance and Corporate Services outlined that although a balanced budget had been achieved as part of the Business and Service Plan process, there were a number of risks within the budget which he wished to draw to the Board’s attention.  The budget was deliverable but would require careful management as any unforeseen issues would be difficult to manage within the resources available.  
After consideration the Board noted the Director of Finance and Corporate Services comments, and agreed to approve the Business and Service Plan and the associated performance targets for 2018-19.

(3) Burrell Renaissance noted.
There was presented to the Board a report with regard to progress with the Burrell Renaissance project.
The paper detailed ongoing work in relation to gallery development and conservation, the current fundraising status, community engagement, the wider plan for Pollok Park and transport infrastructure, tour and loans, and communications and marketing. 
Having also heard from Sir Angus Grossart, the Board noted the update in relation to progress on the Burrell Renaissance project. 
10. Reports by Director of Finance and Corporate Services
(1)
Financial update noted.
There was presented a report which advised the Board of the Company’s financial performance to Period 12 (16 February 2018) which advised
(i) that the overall income at Period 12 was a surplus of £5,242k, which was a negative variance of £1,262k against budget;

(ii) overall income was £3,312k behind budget, and operating income was £1,412k behind budget, with sport income continuing to present a significant financial challenge; 

(iii) overall expenditure had a positive variance of £2,049k, this was due to an underspend in employee costs, workforce planning savings, premises and utilities, and supplies and services;

(iv) that the CIC had produced a year to date profit of £2,045k, which was behind budget by £312k; and
(v) that the anticipated outturn was a deficit of £1,139k which was substantially higher than our reserves, however, on analysis of expenditure it was not anticipated that the full level of spend will be incurred, and if sports income and Celtic Connections perform well this may result in a small surplus.

After consideration the Board noted the information in relation to the financial update.
(2)
OSCR Guidance on Safeguarding and Notifiable Events noted.
There was presented a report which provided the Board with an overview of OSCR’s guidance to Directors and Trustees on keeping vulnerable beneficiaries, volunteers and staff safe.
After consideration the Board noted the guidance from OSCR in relation to Safeguarding and Notifiable Events.
(3)
Industrial Relations 
There was presented a report which provided an update on industrial relations between Glasgow Life and its Trade Unions, including supporting correspondence.
The Chief Executive provided a verbal update in which she informed Board Members of engagement which had taken place with staff, the Trade Unions, OSCR, and the Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy.
After consideration the Board:

(i) noted the content of the report, and the assurances from Glasgow Life that it operates within all legislative requirements and in accordance with its clear governance processes;

(ii) noted that Glasgow Life will continue to have open and transparent dialogue and engagement with its trade unions and staff; 

(iii) agreed to endorse the continuing strategy that arbitration is the most appropriate resolution to the dispute with Unite and the investment Glasgow Life continues to make in building and managing its relationships with its Trade Unions; and

(iv) agreed to respond to the email received by Councillor McDonald from Unite on 15th March 2018 requesting that they provide further information and evidence in support of their claims of bullying and harassment by the Chief Executive and members of her Senior Management Team. 
(4)
HR Scorecard noted.
There was submitted a report which presented to the Board the Company’s HR Scorecard for Period 12 which in addition to the standard reported information, provided an update on Gender Pay Gap reporting, measuring employee engagement, a proposed increase to the Glasgow Living Wage, and also presented a pay claim from the Joint Trade Unions for consideration.
After consideration the Board:

(i) noted the information contained within the report;
(ii) noted that a paper in relation to Gender Pay Gap reporting would be provided to the next meeting; 

(iii) noted the Pay Claim received from the Joint Trade Unions;

(iv) agreed that Glasgow Life’s delays a decision on its pay award until Glasgow City Council confirms its pay award; and

(v) agreed to implement the increase to the Glasgow Living Wage for those Glasgow Life Staff it applies to.

(5)
Risk Register noted.
There was submitted a report which detailed to the Board the current top 5 risks to the Charity.

It was highlighted that there had been no movement with regard to risks since the previous meeting, and that a full review of the Risk Register would take place in April/May.
After consideration the Board noted that the risk register was formally reviewed on a 6 monthly cycle and that the report reflected the top 5 risks to the Charity as at March 2018.

11.
Reports by Director of City Marketing and External Relations
(1) Performance Report noted.
There was presented a report which provided the Board with information on the summary of performance from 1 April 2017.
It was highlighted that all areas were above target for attendances, with the exception of Arts, Music and Cultural venues, which was marginally below target due to the closure of Langside Hall.

After consideration the Board noted the contents of the report.

(2) Capital Programme update noted.

There was submitted a report which updated the Board on progress with projects involved in the Capital Programme.

The report covered developments at the Kelvin Hall, Knightswood BMX Track, Tollcross International Swimming Centre, Scotstoun Stadium, and Glasgow Club Gorbals.
Information was also provided in relation to the programme of works across the Glasgow Life estate as part of the Community Asset Fund.

After consideration the Board noted the update provided in relation to the Capital Programme.
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